
Cedarville University Cedarville University 

DigitalCommons@Cedarville DigitalCommons@Cedarville 

Cedarville College Bulletin University Publications 

10-1970 

Cedarville College Bulletin, October/November 1970 Cedarville College Bulletin, October/November 1970 

Cedarville College 

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.cedarville.edu/cc_bulletin 

 Part of the Higher Education Commons, and the Organizational Communication Commons 

Recommended Citation Recommended Citation 
Cedarville College, "Cedarville College Bulletin, October/November 1970" (1970). Cedarville College 
Bulletin. 106. 
https://digitalcommons.cedarville.edu/cc_bulletin/106 

This Book is brought to you for free and open access by 
DigitalCommons@Cedarville, a service of the Centennial 
Library. It has been accepted for inclusion in Cedarville 
College Bulletin by an authorized administrator of 
DigitalCommons@Cedarville. For more information, 
please contact digitalcommons@cedarville.edu. 

http://www.cedarville.edu/
http://www.cedarville.edu/
https://digitalcommons.cedarville.edu/
https://digitalcommons.cedarville.edu/cc_bulletin
https://digitalcommons.cedarville.edu/university_publications
https://digitalcommons.cedarville.edu/cc_bulletin?utm_source=digitalcommons.cedarville.edu%2Fcc_bulletin%2F106&utm_medium=PDF&utm_campaign=PDFCoverPages
https://network.bepress.com/hgg/discipline/1245?utm_source=digitalcommons.cedarville.edu%2Fcc_bulletin%2F106&utm_medium=PDF&utm_campaign=PDFCoverPages
https://network.bepress.com/hgg/discipline/335?utm_source=digitalcommons.cedarville.edu%2Fcc_bulletin%2F106&utm_medium=PDF&utm_campaign=PDFCoverPages
https://digitalcommons.cedarville.edu/cc_bulletin/106?utm_source=digitalcommons.cedarville.edu%2Fcc_bulletin%2F106&utm_medium=PDF&utm_campaign=PDFCoverPages
mailto:digitalcommons@cedarville.edu
http://www.cedarville.edu/Academics/Library.aspx
http://www.cedarville.edu/Academics/Library.aspx


ARVILLE COLLEGE 

OCT.-NOV. 1970 

QUARTER STARTS FOR 950 

". . . While other colleges are antici­
pating another school year of chaos, 
problems, and rebellion, I'm looking for­
ward to what I really feel will be the 
greatest school year Cedarville College 
has ever had." " ... From all impres­
sh:ins as I have viewed applications com­
in.it in, there seems to be a stronger 
academic pattern and a firmer commit­
ment to Christ among the students than 
ever before." " ... I'd rather see a good 
average student with a firm commitment 
to Christ before I'd go looking for a 
straight "A" student with little spir­
itual concern . . . I really mean that." 
" ... I think one of the greatest ~hrills 
I've had this past summer has been ,m ~Y 
travelin.e: from coast to coast and fmdmg 
alumni who are actively involved in the 
local church." " ... We are seeking to 
up-grade standards for accreditation ... 
but without compromising any Christian 
commitment of Biblical fundamentalism." 
'' ... Our staff will endeavor to promote 
a climate conducive to the total develop­
ment of the student and especially the 
development of healthy attitudes and ~p­
propriate priorities. We are expectmg 
God's blessings as together we work for 
His glory." 

The thoughts behind the busy lives of 
Cedarville College's administra~ors . . . 
person to person comments w1t}:t heart 
commitments to the cause of Christ and, 
in particular, Cedarville College. 

As this school year opens October 1 
for the 1970-71 season, approximately 
950 students are expected on Cedarv;ille's 
campus. Close to 350 new stu4ents will 
be amon.e: the total enrolled with 60 of 
these bein.e: transfers. 

The spiritual tone of the fall quarter 
will be set as the annual Fall Bible Con­
ference opens on October 5 and continues 

through the 9th. As an appropriate 
opening, a Day of Prayer has been set 
aside on October 6 and will then be fol­
lowed by the remaining three days of 
meetings with guest speaker Dr. Paul 
Tassell, National Youth representative 
for the GARBC in Des Plaines, Illinois. 

Also announced by the Christian 
Service Department is the Swordbearers 
Youth Rally on November 7 (noted else­
where in Bulletin) in which over 1000 
high school students are expected to par­
ticipate. Don Lonie of Detroit, Michi­
.e:an, will speak at this time. 

Christian Service will concentrate ef­
forts throughout the year on the need of 
penetratin.e: into the 1·est homes, jails, 
schools and churches and canvassing of 
several communities to help existing 
churches and start new ones. 

Among the many educational innova­
tions. Dr. Merlin Ager, Chairman of the 
Education and Psychology Departments 
at Cedarville, has announced the pur­
chase of a portaible video system with 
instant playback capability. The sys­
tem will be used primarily for evaluation 
of the student-teacher in the Miami Val­
ley area public schools. Operated by 
rechargeable batteries, the portable sys­
tem has microphones built into the cam­
era for synchronization with the video as 
well as a built-in viewfinder that func­
tions as a verification monitor. By us­
in1r this TV screen viewfinder, the Edu­
cation Department staff member can im­
mediately play back each tape segment. 
A dual microphone arrangement makes 
it possible for the cameraman to narrate 
his own tape program while recording. 
Weighing less than 15 pounds, the one­
half-inch recorder has a 20-minute re­
cordinl? time capacity. 

HOMECOMING '70 
WITH YOU IN MIND 

OCTOBER 17, 1970 
See the Alumni Center '70 Big Top 

Tent and the various unusual events 
scheduled during the day for the entire 
family: 

Cla.ss '65 Reunion 
Class Displays 
Live International communication with 

several alumni missionaries through­
out world via Ham radio 

Photo auction 
Precision sky dive into the campus 

lake 
Pre-54 alumni display and booth 
Faculty corner 
Informal Food Service Booths 
Babysitting service 
Regularly scheduled events include: 
10:00 a.m. Homecoming Parade 

Open House (major build­
ings) 

11 :00 a.m. Cross-country meet 
(north of tennis courts) 
Precision Sky Dive ( cam­
pus lake) 

11: 30 a.m. Babysitting service 
Alumni Center '70 -
Alumni lunch 

11:45 a.m. 

12:00 noon 

2:00 p.m. 
~ 

6:00 p.m. 

Missionary Contact '70 
via Ham radio 
Alumni Center '70 mis­
cellaneous activities, pro-
gram, business meeting, 
awards 
Soccer game (Walsh Col­
lege) 
Class of '65 Reunion Din­
ner 



FROM THE PRESIDENT'S DESK 

Dr. James T. Jeremiah, President 

In the past few weeks the news media has informed us of the chaos 
existing on the American college campus. Students have been killed 
and law enforcement officers have been injured. Rebellion and anarchy 
have been rampant. These terrifying experiences bring grief to all of 
us, and the expression of sympathy to those families who are suffering 
because of death and injury. 

Why all of this turmoil? The question has been asked a thousand 
times and probably answered with as many dogmatic responses. Per­
haps one more will not add much to the solution of the problem, but for 
what it is worth, here it is. 

One wonders if the educational philosophy of the past thirty or 
forty years has not come home to roost. You can count on it that when 
the depraved nature of human beings is encouraged to express itself and 
every limitation is removed, nothing else but rebellion can result. "The 
,heart is deceitful above all things and utterly corrupt. Who can know 
it?" (Jeremiah 17 :9). "Because sentence against an evil work is not 
executed speedily, therefore the heart of the sons of men is fully set in 
them to do evil" (Ecclesiastes 8 :11). 

Further, when one 1is told that he is inately good and needs only to 
improve his environment, he will naturally seek to overthrow preventa­
tives which stand in the way of entering his promised Utopia. The 
denial of the reality of personal sin and the total depravity of the hu­
man race are characteristic of the humanistic philosophy which makes 
man the total answer to all of his problems. The expres,sion of this 
philosophy of life is witnessed on many college campuses today. 

At the risk of being called an authoritarian and having a willing­
ness to be so charged, I want to express my personal conviction that 
parents, students, faculty, administration----the whole lot of us-need to 
be in submission to authority. This is a Biblical principal demonstra­
ted to be quite necessary and successful in generations gone by. "Let 
every soul be subject to the higher powers for there is no power but of 
God. The powers that be are ordained of God" (Read Romans 13 :1-7). 
Of course, one who accepts this position must first of all be willing to 
subject his entire life to the authority of Scripture and unto the God 
Who gave it. 

The utter frustration on the secular campus and the Biblical basis 
for authority are two good reasons why the uncompromising Christian 
college has the greatest opportunity ever to provide the needed and 
desired education expected of it. This should be our distinctive in a 
day such as this. 

PRESIDENT JEREMIAH'S ITINERARY 
Oct. 17 Homecoming and Trus­

tees' Meeting 
18 Immanuel B a p ti s t 

Church, Fort w,ayne, 
Indiana 

23-25 Central Baptist Church, 
Gary, lncliana 

Oct. 30-Nov. 1 West Smyrna Baptist 
Church, Smyrna, New 
York 

Nov. 7, 8 Northwood Baptist 
C h u r c h, Royal Oak, 
Michigan 

15 

16, 17 

20, 21 

29 

G i r a r d Independent 
Baptist Ohurch, Girard, 
Pennsylvania 

Mt. Carmel Community 
Church, Mt. Pleasant, 
Pennsylvania 
C o v e n a n t Baptist 
,Church, Kansas City, 
Missouri 
First Missionary Bap­
tist Church, Colgrove, 
Ohio 

NEW DEAN APPOINTED 
Dr. James T. Jere­

miah, President of 
Cedarville College, 
has announced the 
appointment of Don­
ald W. Rickard to 
the position of Dean 
of Students at Ce­
darville. R i c k a r d 
succeeds Richard T. 
M c I n t o s h who is 
pursuing his doctor­
al program at Grace 

'heological Seminary 
Prior to his appointment here, Rickard 

served as Counselor and Assistant Dean 
at Eastern Michigan University but was 
serving, at the time of his departure, as 
Institutional Examiner for the school. 

Dean Rickard attended the University 
of Toledo and Cedarville College and 
graduated from Central State in 1963 
with an A.B. in Psychology. In 1968 he 
earned his Master's Degree in Guidance 
and Counselng from Eastern Michigan 
University and is anticipating post-mas­
ter's work in student personnel. 

Rickard and his wife Margaret Anne 
are residin.e: in the Cedarville area with 
their sons Donald, Brian, and Brad. 

~ THE BEST OF THE 

~ HOLYLAND 

V,isit the Mount of Olives with its re­
markable view of the city of Jerusalem. 
Walk by the home of Mary, Martha and 
Lazarus and the Inn of the Good Samari­
tan. Journey to the Dead Sea, traveling 
throu~h Dimona where the road descends 
to the lowest spot on earth, to Sodom 
on the Dead Sea some 1292 feet below 
sea level. The Dead Sea is not only the 
lowest spot on the earth, but it is also 
the saltiest-its water containing about 
25 percent of solid substances. Continue 
to Nazareth, the village of Mary and Jo­
seph and the home of Jesus until the be­
ginning of his public ministry. Explore 
the Crusader's Castle and the recovered 
Roman Amrphitheatere from the time of 
Pontius Pilate's residence and Paul's im­
prisonment. 

Visit these places and more when Dr. 
James T. Jeremiah, President of Cedar­
ville College, hosts "The Best of the 
Holy Land" tour scheduled to begin Jan­
uary 12, 1971, and continue through 
January 22, 1971. These ten glorious 
days of realization can be yours for the 
extremely low price of $565.00. Com­
pletely Christian-oriented, the tour will 
provide maximum highlights and unex­
celled leadership. 

For additional information write Dr. 
James T. Jeremiah, Cedarville College, 
Cedarville, Ohio 45314. 

1969 - 70 YEAR VERSE 
". . . br,inging into captivity 

every thou,ght to the nbedienoe 
of Ghrist;" 

II Corinthians 10:5 

CEDARVILLE COLLEGE 



BAPTIST MID-MISSIONS HOSTED 
Cedarville College again this year was privileged to host the Annual Baptist 

Mid-Missions Seminar for missionary appointees. Under the direction of Reverend 

Allan E. Lewis, President of Baptist Mid-Missions, the seminar presented to its 

51 candidates the various facets of field work including such areas as missionary 

ethics, housekeeping on the field, prayer letters and cards, health, building and 

maintenance, and numerous others of practical emphasis. 

Among those attending this year were four Cedarville graduates: Beverly Curtis 

('69) field undetermined, Connie Endicott ('70) American Indians, and Richard ('65) 

and Catherine ('63) Rich to Japan. 

UPDATE 
"THREE TO GROW ON" 

Summer is past, fall is upon us and 
churches are humming with new vitality 
now that vacation time is over. It is 
also time for churches and friends of 
the college to prayerfully consider afresh 
what they ean do to make our new Sci­
ence Center a reality. 

The 1971 edition of the college film­
strip "The Case for the Christian Lib­
eral Arts College" has been mailed to 
churches in several states. They will be 
circulated to other states as rapidly as 
possible. Pastors are encouraged to 
show this presentation in their churches 
so their people can rejoice at what God 
is doin~ at Cedarville. 

The "Three to Grow On " program 
involves three new facilities totaling 
over $2.2 million: a new Science Center, 
a Student Union, and a men's dormitory. 
Churches and individuals are encouraged 
to pledge $1,000 over a three year period 
toward the $800,000 needed for the new 
Science Center. 

TOTAL TO DATE 
Gifts and Pledges $182,500 

ARTIST LECTURE SERIES 
1970 

OCTOBER 30 
ALFRED ERIC STREET - Classical 

Guitarist 
DECEMBER 11 

THE NATIONAL SHAKESPEARE 
COMP ANY - "HAMLET" 

JANUARY 29 
GERALD GOODMAN - Troubadour­

Harpist 
MARCH 26 

FINDLAY CHAMBER ENSEMBLE 
APRIL 2 

GORDON LANGE-The International 
Environmental Consultant 

APRIL 23 
DR. BATSON - Head of the English 

Department of Wheaton College 

WORD OF LIFE ON 

CC CAMPUS 
The Fall Conference for Word of Life 

was held Saturday, September 12, on the 

Cedarville College campus. Over 300 

Christian Education directors and youth 

workers assembled for "Blueprint for 

Youth Leadership," a two-fold program 

to 1) teach Bible doctrine and 2) chal­

lenge the leaders in their work. 

Speakers at the gathering included 

Harry Bollback, co-director of Word of 

Life, and Dr. Charles Ryrie, well-known 

author and associated with Dallas Theo­

logical Seminary. 

NEW INTRAMURAL 

DIRECTOR APPOINTED 
Dr. James T. Jeremiah, President of 

Cedarville College, has announced the 
appointment of Mr. Dick Walker to the 
Student Personnel Department as As­
sistant DiTector of Student Activities 
and Intramural Director. 

Mr. Walker received his B.S. in Busi­
ness Administration from Bowling Green 
State University in 1968 and for two 
years served active duty with the Navy 
Reserve as a lieutenant junior grade. 
Interested in youth work, he has spent 
five years in various capacities at Camp 
Patmos on Kelly's Island and now joins 
the Student Personnel staff in youth­
oriented activities at the College. As 
Intramural Director, Walker will coach 
the Jr. Varsity Basketball team and will 
coordinate all intramural sports activi­
ties. 

Single, Mr. Walker comes from Fos­
toria, Ohio, and now resides in the Ce­
darville area. 

FACULTY DEPARTURES 
Closing ten years 

of faithful service, 
Mr. Bill Thornton, 
Associate Professor 
of Music at Cedar­
ville, has resigned to 
assume new teach­
ing responsibilities 
at the Los Angeles 
Baptist Bible College 
in Los Angeles, Cali­
fornia. Mr. Tho.rn­
ton taught music 

courses, private cornet, trumpet and 
other brass. He also served as a teacher­
coordinator for student-teachers and di­
rected the trombone quartet and the 
brass woodwind ensemble. For three 
years he served as director of the college 
band. 

Mrs. Thornton was also considered a 
valuable employee, as she executed her 
duties as payroll clerk and receptionist/ 
secretary to the business manager. She 
and their three children have accompa­
nied Mr. Thornton to the Los Angeles 
area. 

Helmuth P o g g e­
m i 11 er, Assistant 
Professor af En­
glish, has re,signed 
to take further stud­
ies toward his doc­
torate in English at 
the University of 
Toledo. A former 
teacher at Biola Col­
lege in California, 
Mr. Pogge mi 11 e r 
taught at Cedarville 
for three years. 

DIRECTOR OF STUDENT 
ACTIVITIES APPOINTED 

Mr. Ken Nichols has been appointed 
new Director of Student Activities an­
nounced Cedarville College president Dr. 
James T. Jeremiah recently. 

A 1968 graduate of Cedarville, Nichols 
has served three years as youth director 
of the Blessed Hope Baptist Church 
in Springfield and has also directed 
monthly Youth for Truth rallies in 
Xenia. As part of his graduate program 
to be completed in March of 1971, he has 
served as probation officer for the Juve­
nile Court in Springfield and is currently 
engaged in studies to fulfill require­
ments toward his Master's Degree in 
Guidance and Counseling at Wright 
State University. 

Mr. Nichols will continue to reside in 
S,pringfield with his wife Marlene and 
their two children Mark and Kendra. 

NEW STAFF 
Mrs. Becky Matson ('59NG) has joined 

the staff in the Academic Dean's Office 
as faculty secretary. Mrs. Matson is the 
wife of the college choir director and as­
sistant professor of music, Mr. David 
Matson. 

Mrs. Lois Worley has assumed the po­
sition of payroll clerk and receptionist 
secretary to the College business man­
ager. She formerly worked as secretary 
in the Development Office at Lincoln 
Memorial University in Harrogate, Ten­
nessee, where her husband was a teacher 
of music. Mr. Worley will be associate 
professor of music this year at Cedar­
ville. 



FACULTY FACTS 
Dr. Merlin Ager, Professor of Educa­

tion, has had published an article in the 
1970 summer issue of Journal of Teacher 
Education. Found in Volume 21, his 
writing is entitled "Dogmatism and the 
Verbal Behavior of Student Teachers." 

Dr. Donald Baumann, Professor of Bi­
ology and Chemistry, attended the Amer­
ican Institute of Biological Sciences, 
August 24-27 at Indiana University, 
Bloomington, Indiana. He also partici­
pated in a short course in Genetics spon­
sored by the National Science Founda­
tion June 22-July 17 at Albion College, 
Albion, Michigan. 

Dr. Don Callan, Chairman of the Ath­
letic Department, has again been elected 
chairman of the Affiliated Conferences 
Committee, a national committee of the 
National Association of Intercollegiate 
Athletics. 

L. Bert Frye, Associate Professor of 
Physical Science, has just recently re­
turned from 4 weeks at the Fourth An­
nual Institute of Astronomy and Astro­
physics sponsored by NASA at Stoney­
brook, New York, and one week at the 
International Conference of Astronomers 
in Brighton, England. The meeting in 
England hosted nearly 3000 delegates at 
the University of Sussex and provided 
sessions dealing with photoelectric in­
strumentation, interstellar molecules, 
stellar spectra, x-ray astronomy, etc. 
While in England, Mr. Frye, accompa­
nied by his wife, had the opportunity of 
visiting nine other countries in Conti­
nental Europe ... from Trondheim, Nor­
way, to Rome, Italy. 

Edward L. Greenwood, Associate Pro­
fessor of English, recently warranted 
publication of a poem in the 1970 edition 
of the National Poetry Anthology series. 
His entry is entitled "Evening Hour." 

Dr. Robert Gromacki, Professor of 
Bible and Greek and Chairman of the 
Biblical Education Department, has writ­
ten a book on prophecy for today. En­
titled Are These the Last Days?, it is 
published by the Fleming H. Revelll Co. 
of Old Tappan, New Jersey, and contains 
190 pages. An exposition of twelve pro­
phetic themes, the book contains ques­
tions such as "Is Jesus really coming 
again?", "Could He come today?", and 
"What are the signs of His coming?". 

Brad Moore, Associate Professor of 
Education, is presently at the University 
of Illinois where he is working toward 
his doctorate in Elementary Education. 
A year's leave of absence is planned. 

NEW FACULTY 
Howard Burt, former superintendent 

of schools and high school principal, has 
accepted the position of supervisor of 
student-teachers in the fall and spring 
sessions at the College. Burt comes 
from Walled Lake, Michigan, where most 
recently he served as student-teacher co­
ordinator for Michigan State University. 

James E. Seaman will be teaching 
Business Education this coming school 
year at Cedarville. A graduate of Ce­
darville College in 1968, Mr. Seaman re­
ceived his M.B.A. in Marketing from the 
University of Dayton in 1968 also and is 
presently working on his doctorate in 
Business Education and Management at 
Ohio State University. 

DOCTORATES RECEIVED 
Two C~darville College faculty mem­

bers were recently conferred doctorate 
degrees. J. Roland Fleck, Associate Pro­
fessor of Education earned his doctorate 
degree in Research Design in Educa­
tional Psychology on August 21, 1970, 
from the University of Georgia. His 
dissertation theme was "Cognitive Con­
trols in Children and Performance on 
Piagetian Conservation Tasks.'' In 1965 
he had earned his Master of Education 
degree from the University of Georgia. 

Allen L. Monroe, Associate Professor 
of Social Science, was conferred his doc­
torate degree in Political Geography and 
Social Studies Education on September 
4, 1970, from the Ohio State University. 
"The Study of Voter Response within a 
Special Context" served as his disser­
tation theme. He received his Masters 
degree from Montclair State College in 
1965. 

CEDARVILLE DISASTER TEAM 
A "first of its kind'' is found on the 

campus at Cedarville College. The Red 
Cross pilot project has performed so 
smoothly and well since its inception in 
November 1968 that originator and 
chairman, Harold Rodin ('63), says the 
Red Cross Eastern Area Headquarters at 
Alexandria, Virginia, which encompasses 
18 states, is using .the Cedarville College 
squad as a pilot project to challenge oth­
ers to begin their own. 

The team, consisting of 20 members 
who all live together as one group in 
the Alpha Chi dormitory (West Hall) on 
campus, is on 24-hour standby, ready to 
be called out for any kind of disaster. 
Each member has had basic and standard 
first aid training. Some have had ad­
vanced national disaster training courses 
under the director of the Dayton, Ohio 
Area Chapter of the American Red 
Cross. 

In addition to mock disaster drills, the 
team has aided several large natural dis­
asters in the area-the May 8, 1969, tor­
nado in the eastern Kettering and Bea­
vercreek, Ohio area; the spectacular 
$300,000 industrial plant fire in Septem­
ber 1969 in Beavercreek; storm and flood 
victims in Huron County in July 1969; 
and various family residence fires, air­
plane crashes, and drownings. 

A new feature of the team which prom­
ises to make i.ts operation even more 
comprehensive and effective is its Read­
iness Emergency Action van, a shelter 
warehouse on a semi - trailer truck. 
Equipped with cots, blankets, first aid 
kits, and other necessary items, it is able 
to shelter 300 people immediately. 

Mr. Rodin says .the outreach benefits 
of this unique program reach much fur­
ther than just to Cedarville College, but 
all over the country. Senior members 
upon graduation go to their respective 
home areas where they will serve as 
county and district disaster chairmen. 

Alpha Chi is an honorary society for 
men and has the aim of cultivating " 
Christian personality and leadership on 
campus and in the community. 

Cedarville College's 
SWORDBEARERS Present 

. . . "The Relevency of Christ," the 
Fourth Annual Campus Youth Confer­
ence for the youth of mid-western Amer­
ica at Cedarville College wi.th guest 
speaker Don Lonie of Detroit, Michigan. 
Presenting workshop sessions dealing 
with sex, science, and the establishment, 
the students of Cedarville will assist in 
the day's presentations. 

With nearly 300 young people attend­
ing . last year's conference, making it 
the most successful to date, indications 
strongly suggested a mark of 1000 for 
1970. 

Pre-registration should be sent direct­
ly to Mr. Ralph Perkins, Cedarville Col­
lege, by October 23, 1970. Group regis­
tration will begin at 9 :00 a.m. on Satur­
day, November 7, 1970, on the College 
campus. 

The concluding rally of the conference 
is scheduled to be held in the College 
gymnasium that holds a capacity 2,000. 
Youth speaker, Don Lonie, will present 
the final challenge. 

CORRECTION, PLEASE 
An error was made in last month's 

BULLETIN with regard to Mr. Ralph 
Werner, a new faculty member at Cedar­
ville. We inadvertently ref erred to him 
as "Dave" in the content of the article 

Our apologies, MR. RALPH WER~ 
NER. 

Cedarville College 
Life Income Agreement 

Cedarville College Life Income 
Agreement can help you with 
Christian Stewardship planning. 
1. You receive income for life 
2. Capital gains earned increas~ 

the principal. 
3. You receive an income tax de­

duction. 
4. You avoid capital gains tax. 
5. You receive the benefit of pro­

fessional investment manage­
ment. 

6. You have assurance that the 
principal will ultimately be used 
in the Lord's work. 

7, Income continues to designated 
beneficiary until death at which 
time the gift principal goes to 
the designated institution. 

8. The gift principal escapes pro­
bate and resultant expenses. 

9. You reduce or eliminate the 
Federal Estate Tax on the prin­
cipal. 

Please send me material on: 
D Life-Income Agreements 
D Making Your Will 
D Gift Annuities 
D Bonds 
D Bequests, Trusts, and 

Insurance Opportunities 
D Deposit Agreement 

Name 

Address 

City ___________ _ 

State ----Zip ___ _ 



POET LAUREATE 
CEDARVILLE ALUMNUS 

"To all to whom these presence shap 
come, greeting. Know ye, that I, Cee1l 
H. Underwood, Governor of th~ State ~f 
West Virgini3:, rel?os,ing ~pecrnl. confi­
dence in the mtelhgence, mtegr1ty and 
discretion of Vera Andrew Harv~y of 
Huntington, Campbell County, do m the 
pursuance of aut~ority vested i!}- me by 
law hereby constitute and appomt Vera 
Andrew Harvey "Poet Laureate of the 
State of West Virginia" to serve at the 
will and pleasure of the Governor . . . 
given under my hand . . . this 24th day 
of March in the year of our Lord one 
thousand nine hundred and sixty . " 

Recently two members of the Cedar­
ville College staff visited Mrs. V ~ra 
Harvey, a 1903 graduate of 9edarv1lle 
College and were extremely impressed 
to lear; of this significant tribute con­
ferred upon her. Mrs. Harvey, in the 
past years, has written many works of 
poetry and has been recognized by ~he 
West Virginia Poetry Society as havmg 
writings that "sparkle" and possess 
"depth and originality." Mrs. Doris C. 
Miller, Poetry Editor of Echoes of West 
Virginia states: "Written by one well­
grounded in the culture of the past and 
richly experienced in that of the present, 
this could not be called modern poetry 
nor could it be classed with any school 
of the older writers. Here are observa­
tions of a personality keenly alert to 
values based upon the . best of the 
old, rich in imagery and implication. 
It is poetry which calls for careful study 
and rewards with the new facets of 
thought it discloses." Mrs. Harvey is 
said to "reflect an intimate acquaintance 
with life on practical, social and spiritual 
levels, and portray exceptional skill in 
depicting her impressions." She has 
served as Executive Director of the West 
Virginia Cancer Society and has been 
repeatedly elected to the laureateship. of 
the Federation of Women's Clubs, with 
some 20,000 members, attesting a high 
appreciation of her poetic talents. 

One selection from Mrs. Harvey's book 
entitled Touching the Stars has been re­
produced below for the readers' pleas­
ure: 

A PRAYER FOR YOUTH 

O God for those whose infant feet 
Our lo've has guided to the brink 
Of this atomic age, replete 
With jeopardies from which we shrink, 

In contrite spirit we would pray 
They may have minds alert and bold 
To grapple problems of their day, 
To find amid earth's dross the gold. 

Grant them hearts to love all living 
Formed in Thy image by Thy grace; 
In that love may they be giving 
Radiance to each darkened place. 

May their souls yearn to see Thy light, 
Thy beauty as in each frail flower, 
And nation's healing through Thy might 
Released in atom's cryptic power. 

ALUMNI ALBUM 
Wendell F. Capron ('57) is now se!'7-

in2:" as interim pastor of the Commumty 
Baptist Church in Hinesburg, Vermont, 
and has been instrumental in the organ­
ization of the Greater Burlington Chris­
tian School, Vermont's largest commu­
nity. He will be serving as principal ~nd 
teacher in the upper grades. ~1s ~e, 
Sandra ('60NG) will be teachmg fifth 
grade in Monkton, Vermont. 

Ramond D. Erickson ('57) was award­
ed his Master of Business Administra­
tion from Case Western Reserve Uni~er­
sity during the summer of 1970. ~nck­
son received his B.A. from Cedarville. 

Gerald (Skip) French ('68) and La­
vonne (Shaw) French ('66) have just 
recently returned from Seoul, Korea, 
where Skip spent a year with the Army. 
They are now stationed at Fort Carson, 
Colorado. 

Arnold Fruchtenbaum ('66) is finish­
in_g- his work at Dallas Theological Sem­
inary and plans to travel to Israel dur­
ing the summer of 1971 for a one-year 
period of internal travel and Biblical 
studies toward his Master's degree. He 
will journey under the auspices of the 
American Board of Missions to Jews. 

Michael Hamilton ('68) has just re­
turned from a one-year tour of duty in 
Vietnam where he was in Army-Military 
Intelligence. .Scheduled for one addition­
al year of service, Mike will be stationed 
at Ft. Bragg, North Carolina. His wife 
Carol (Simonetti), also a graduate of 
1968, will accompany him to North Caro­
lina. 

Ronald Jezowski ('69) received his 
Master of Arts degree in history on Au­
irust 2, 1970, from the University of 
Dayton. Ron also is a graduate of D~lta 
College and served as a graduate assist­
ant in the University's Department of 
History while working· on his Masters. 

Second Lieutenant Samuel K. Kelly 
('69) has graduated at Tyndall AFB, 
Florida, from the training course for 
U. S. Air Force weapons controllers. 
Trained to direct operation and mainte­
nance of _g-round search and height find­
inir radars, Sam will be assigned to Berg­
strom AF:B, Texas, for duty in the Tac­
tical Air Command Unit. 

John I. Lawlor ('63) has left the pas­
torate of the Walnut Street Baptist 
Church, Jersey Shore, P~nns~lvania, t.o 
.ioin the faculty of Baptist Bible ~em1-
nary, Clarks Summit, Pennsylvama, as 
Instructor in Biblical Studies. 

Charles (Chuck) Reed ('67) was re­
cently graduated from Trinity Evangeli­
cal Divinity School with the Master ~f 
Divinity degree. Come fall he and his 
wife Beryl ('67) will be living in Colum­
bus, Ohio, where Chuck has been granted 
an assistantship to work on his Ph.D. in 
Speech. 

Dr. Thomas Rexroth ('69NG) received 
his degree of Doctor of Chiropractic 
(D.C.) during the summer of 1970 at 
Palmer College of Chiropractic at Dav­
enport, Iowa. Dr. Rexroth completed 
four academic years of professional 
traininl!' to qualify for this degree from • 
Palmer College, the world's first and 
largest chiropractic college. His plans 

are to make his home in Burlington, 
Iowa where he will establish a practice. 

Ri~hard ('65) and Catherine (Shelton) 
Rich ('63) are Baptist Mid-Missions ap­
pointees to Japan. Their final place of 
service is scheduled to be Fukushema 
followinJ? a time of language study in 
Tokyo. The Riches were on campus re­
cently while attending- the Baptist Mid­
Missions Missionary Conference. 

Joyce Lynn Rudduck ('66) received a 
Master of Arts in Education from East­
ern Michigan University in Upsilanti, 
Michi_g-an, on July 31, 1970. 

Dr. Raymond E. Bartholomew ('57) is 
now teaching English at Grand Rapids 
Baptist Bible College in Grand Rapids, 
Michigan. Maintaining residence in Can­
ton, he will commute for his teaching re­
sponsibilities. 

Dr. Dale Thompson ('56) is now 
Chairman of the Division of Science and 
Mathematics at Malone College in Can­
ton, Ohio. 

MISSIONARY NEWS 
Boyd ('65) and Kathy (Johnson) Grif­

fith ('68), missionary appointees to 
Trans World Radio, Bonaire, Netherlands 
Antilles, have spent the summer in 
Washington State assisting at Camp Gil­
ead, operated by Dr. Forrest Johnson, 
and holding deputation meetings in 
churches. Their entire monthly support 
has been raised, as well as most of their 
outfit/passage fund. The Griffiths plan 
an October departure for their first term 
of duty. 

Gordon ('65) and Alice Wimers, sta­
tioned at Ft. Archambault in the Repub­
lic of Chad, Africa, have recently put the 
"finishinl?' touches'' on Matthew, Mark, 
and Luke-part of the New Testament 
translated for the Sar people in Chad. 
The translation will be sent to the Trin­
itarian Bible Society in England for ap­
proval and eventual typing. 

MARRIAGES 
Carol Beerer ('69) to Lt. Daniel Kinni­

burgh ('69) July 4, 1970, at the First 
Baptist Church in Elkhart, Indiana. 

Sara Kiem to Philip Spencer ('68) on 
August 8, 1970, at the Johnstown Bible 
Church in Johnstown, Pennsylvania. 
Philip is planning to teach in a Christian 
Day School and his wife Sara, an R.N., 
will be working in a local hospital. The 
Spencers reside at Route 2, Holsopple, 
Pennsylvania. 

Rebecca O'Keefe ('66) to Arthur L. 
Cobb on June 20, 1970. They now reside 
in Cleveland, Ohio. 

Virg-inia Ruth Perry to Loren Melvin 
Welch ('68) on Saturday, August 22, 
1970, at the First Baptist Church in 
Shelby, Ohio. 

Judith Ann Siplock ('64) to Abraham 
Hanna Awahdy on Saturday July 25, 
1970, at Riverview Bible Baptist Church 
in Novelty, Ohio. Three Cedarville stu­
dents were among the members of the 
wedding party: Pat Micka Eskolin ('64), 
Janice Amos Wood ('65), and Bonnie 
Hammack Pentecost ('65NG). 

Maxine Stanberry ('68) to Dr. R. Keith 
Nelson on May 30, 1970, at the Campus 
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Baptist Church in Ames, Iowa. Mrs. 
Nelson is now secretary to Dr. Paul Tas­
sell at Regular Baptist Press in Des 
Plaines, Illinois, and Dr. Nelson is work­
ing- as a veterinarian in Highland Parl~, 
Illinois. They reside in Deerfield, Illi­
nois. 

BIRTHS 
Kimberly Anne to Mark ('67) and 

Grace ('66) Averitt on June 16, 1970, in 
Xenia, Ohio. 

Jeff David to Jim ('61) and Esther 
('61) Entner on August 18, 1970, in Ma-
nila, R.P. . 

Surena Daun to Tom ('69) and Sylvia 
('69NG) Evans on April 4, 1970. 

Paul Alan to John and Judy (Hum­
phreys) Feliciano ('64) on July 13, 1970. 

Kelly Lynn to James S. ('64) a~d Ca.r­
ol Hamilton on June 26, 1970, m Wil­
mington, Delaware. 

David Michale to Michael ('69) and 
Faith ('70) Hammond on May 15, 1970. 

Tad Kennedy adopted by Larry ('64) 
and Lois ('63) Killian July 24, 1970. 

Susan Kathleen to John ('7~) and 
Charlene Loos on June 20, 1970, m Elk­
hart, Indiana. 

Kendra Kay to Ken ( '68) and Marlene 
('68NG) Nichols on September 1, 1970, 
in Springfield, Ohio. 

JacQueline Marie to Bob ('68) and 
Lynn ('68) Rohm on July 8, 1970, in Dal-
las. Texas. . , d 

Jennifer Lynn to Norris ( 63 ~ an 
Judy ('63) Smith on July 22, 1970 m Lo-
rain, Ohio. , ) d 

John Michael to Timothy ( 70 an 
Pamela ('69) Stryker on April 24, 1970. 

Linda Joy to Dale ('66) and Carolyn 
(Dively) Thompson ('64) on May 7, 1970. 

Penny Jean to Jim ( 69 ~ an~ 9arol 
Zeigler on June 22, 1970, m Williams­
town New Jersey. . 

NEED A TRANSCRIPT? 
Please note change of policy con-

cerning transcripts. All requests 
must be accompanied with a check 
for $1.00 for each tr!lnscript. Re-
quests not accompamed by the re-
quired fee cannot be processed un-
til such is received. C. B. Hurst, 
Registrar. 

ALUMNI AWARDED 
SIL VER PILOT WINGS 

U. S. Marine Corps 
F i r s t Lieutenant 
Wilbur H. Kirtland, 
Jr. ('65) has been 
awarded silver pilot 
wings upon gradua­
tion at Loredo AFB, 
Texas. Lieutenant 
Kirtland will be as­
signed to the 2nd 
Marine Air Wing, 
Cherry Point Marine 
Air Station, N.C. A 

1962 graduate Colegio Internacional 
in Valencia, Venezuela, he received his 
B. S. degree in general science in 1965 
from Cedarville College and his B.S. de­
gree in Microbiolog:9" in 1968 from Ohio 
State University. 1. 

1 

CROSS-COUNTRY 
RATED HIGH 

Rated as Cedarville's "stronges,t team 
ever" by College Coach Elvin King, the 
1970 cross-country line-up shows 20 men 
beginning the season with 13 of thes.e 
having previous cross-country experi­
ence. The top seven prospects recently 
spent two weeks of conditioning at Sky­
v,iew Ranch: Captain Les Chambers, 
Dave Jewell (last year's captain), Bob 
Wood (#1 runner), Ernie Welborn (holds 
the 440 and 880 track records) and fresh­
men Jack Rupp, Brent Myers, and Loren 
Richmond. 

Cross Country Schedule 
Date Opponent Place 

Ad ian ep. r1an nv1 a 10na S t 26 Ad . I 't t' r 
29 Findlay Away 

Oct. 3 Bluffton Home 
10 Malone Home 
13 Earlham 

Invitational Richmond 
17 Homecoming Home 

Wilberforce-Mt. Vernon 
20 Central State Home 
24 All-Ohio Ohio Wesleyan 
27 Ohio Northern Home 

Urbana 
31 Defiance Away 

Nov. 3 
7 
10 
14 

Marion Away 
Mid-Ohio Conference Malone 
Rio Grande Home 
N AIA District 
#22 John Bryan 

Date 

Sept. 19 
24 

Soccer Schedule 
Opponent Place 

Away Grove City 
Baptist Bible 
Seminary 

29 Houghton (N.Y.) 
Away 
Away 
Away 
Away 

Oct. 1 University of Dayton 
3 *Bluffton 
6 Urbana 

10 Wilberforce 
13 *Wilmington 
15 Transylvania 
17 Walsh 
20 Wright State 
24 Kenyon 
27 *Defiance 
29 Berea 
31 *Malone 

Nov. 6 Miami 
*Mid-Ohio Conference 

Away 
Away 
Away 
Away 

Homecoming 
Away 
Home 
Home 
Home 
Home 
Away 

Basketball Schedule 
Date 

Nov. 25-28 
Dec. 1 

4 
8 

12 
18 
19 
21 

Jan. 5 

Feb. 

9 
12 
16 
20 
22 
25 
28 
30 
2 
6 
9 

13 
16 
20 
23 
27 

Opponent 

Grace Tournament 
Otterbein 
Calvary 
Urbana 

*Malone 
Wilberforce 
Marion 
Ohio Dominican 
Rio Grande 

*Defiance 
,:,w ilmington 
Wright S.tate 
*Bluffton 
Walsh 

Central State 
Marion 

*Findlay 
Urbana 

*Malone 
*Defiance 
*Wilmington 
*Findlay 
*Bluffton 

Ohio Northern 
Grace 

*Mid-Ohio Conference 

Place 

Away 
Away 
Home 
Home 
Away 
Away 
Away 
Away 
Home 
Home 
Home 
Home 
Away 
Home 
Awa y 

e 
y 
y 
e 
y 
y 
e 
e 
e 
y 

Hom 
Awa 
Awa 
Hom 
Awa 
Awa 
Hom 
Hom 
Hom 
Awa 


	Cedarville College Bulletin, October/November 1970
	Recommended Citation

	tmp.1492798364.pdf.HULM8

